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 MINUTES 
 
STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA                       BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 
COUNTY OF HENDERSON                              MONDAY, FEBRUARY 3, 2025 
  
The Henderson County Board of Commissioners met for a regularly scheduled meeting at 5:30 
p.m. in the Commissioners' Meeting Room of the Historic Courthouse on Main Street, 
Hendersonville.  
 
Present were: Chairman William Lapsley, Vice-Chair J. Michael Edney, Commissioners Rebecca 
McCall, Sheila Franklin, Jay Egolf, County Manager John Mitchell, Assistant County Manager 
Chris Todd, Financial Services Director Samantha Reynolds, Emergency Services Director Jimmy 
Brissie, and Clerk to the Board Denisa Lauffer. 
 
Also present were Budget Manager/Internal Auditor Sonya Flynn, Deputy Tax Collector Luke 
Small, Assistant County Assessor Kevin Hensley, Planner I Carlos Martinez, Soil and Water 
Conservation District Director/Conservationist Director Jonathan Wallin, County Engineer 
Marcus Jones, Chief Communications Officer Mike Morgan, Public Information Officer Kathryn 
Finotti, A/V Technician Oscar Guerrero, Director of Facility Services Andrew Griffin, Finance 
Director Randy Cox, Tax Administrator Harry Rising, Public Health Director David Jenkins,  
Strategic Behavioral Health Director Jodi Grabowski, Planning Director Autumn Radcliff, Parks 
and Recreation Director Bruce Gilliam, Human Resources Director Karen Ensley, and Lead for 
North Carolina Fellow Nora Sjue, Planner Liz Hansen, Capital Projects Manager Bryan Rhodes, 
and Deputy DSS Director Debbie Dunn.  Deputies Mandy Ladd and Tracy Davis provided 
security.  
 
CALL TO ORDER/WELCOME 
Chairman Lapsley called the meeting to order and welcomed everyone.  
 
INVOCATION 
Pastor Tyler Frank with Biltmore Church provided the invocation. 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
With the Young Naturalist 4-H Club, Alyssa and Airely Hart led the Pledge of Allegiance to the 
American Flag. 
 
RESOLUTIONS AND RECOGNITIONS 
 
2025.015  Resolution of Appreciation – Pam Carver 
The Henderson County Board of Commissioners were requested to adopt a Resolution of 
Appreciation for Pam Carver. Pam retired on January 31st, having been with Henderson County 
since April 29th, 1985.  Pam started as a Mapping Technician and ended her career as Supervisor 
of the Henderson County Land Records Office.  During her tenure, she became a State Mapping 
instructor and President of the North Carolina Property Mappers Association  
 
Vice-Chair Edney read the Resolution aloud. 
 

RESOLUTION OF APPRECIATION 
 

PAM CARVER, LAND RECORDS SUPERVISOR 
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WHEREAS, Pam Carver was hired as a Mapping Technician on April 29th, 1985; and  
 

WHEREAS, Pam Carver was promoted to Land Records Supervisor in October 1989: and 
 

WHEREAS,  Pam Carver has been designated a Senior Mapper by the North Carolina Property 
Mappers Association: and 

 

WHEREAS,  Pam Carver has been designated as a North Carolina Certified Property Mapper by the 
Secretary of State; and 

 

WHEREAS,  Pam Carver was awarded “Mapper of the Year” by the North Carolina Property Mappers 
Association in 1996 

 

WHEREAS,  Pam Carver has served as the 1997-1998 President of the North Carolina Property 
Mappers Association; and 

 

WHEREAS,  Pam Carver has been designated a GIS Professional by the National GIS Certification 
Institute; and  

 

WHEREAS,  Pam Carver has been awarded the Certified Mapping Specialist by the International 
Association of Assessing Officers; and 

 

WHEREAS,  Pam Carver has been a certified mapping instructor for the State of North Carolina for 
over 30 years; and 

 

WHEREAS,  Pam Carver has been awarded NCPMA “Plumb Bob” Award, the “Famed Lightered 
Knot” Award, The “President’s Pride” Award, and made a Lifetime Member of the North 
Carolina Property Mappers Association; and 

 

WHEREAS, Pam Carver retired from service with Henderson County and its citizens on  
January 31, 2025, currently as the longest tenured Henderson County employee with 
more than 39 years and 9 months of dedicated full-time continuous service. 
 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Henderson County Board of Commissioners 
expresses their deep admiration for the experience and wisdom that Pam Carver has brought to her 
service with Henderson County. On behalf of the citizens and staff of Henderson County, we appreciate 
and commend you on a job well done, Pam Carver. In witness whereof I have hereunto set my hand and 
caused the seal of the County of Henderson to be affixed. 

 

Adopted this the 3rd day of February, 2025. 
 
Vice- Chair Edney  made the motion to adopt the Resolution as presented.  All voted in favor, and 
the motion carried. 
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INFORMAL PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
 

1. Joe Elliot spoke regarding the importance of State Bill 382.  He voiced his displeasure that 
Henderson County’s three representatives did not vote for the Bill. 
 

2. Sharon Burlingame with the league of women voters shared that the league encourages 
informed and active participation in government, increases understanding of major public 
policy issues, influences public policy through education and advocacy, and that all 
members of the community were welcome. 

 

3. Ray Miller spoke regarding the Home Buy Back Program.  He stated his home was severely 
damaged as a result Hurricane Helene.  He said he had been advised to evacuate the home 
for safety concerns due to landslides.  He urged the Board to expedite the Buy Back 
program if possible. 

 

4. Linda Pryor spoke of the importance of moving forward with the proposed Agricultural 
Building.  She thanked the Board for their leadership during Hurricane Helene.  She 
specifically emphasized the kindness and empathy of the employees that worked the 
Edneyville Elementary School temporary shelter immediately following the storm. 

 

5. Indian Jackson stated land was the smartest investment one could make. She spoke about 
the need to preserve the history of Henderson County.  

 

6. Omar Zafra stated that his neighbors Phyliss Matheson, Mike Matheson, and Angie Walker 
were killed during Hurricane Helene.  He said the property of the deceased located at 294 
Balfour Road serves as a daily reminder of the tragedies that happened that day. He 
proposed the county create a memorial park for the lives that were lost that day. 

 

7. Chris Walters offered his apologies to the Board for his behavior during previous meetings’ 
public comment periods. 

 
DISCUSSION / ADJUSTMENT OF AGENDA 
 
Chairman Lapsley added Contract Revisions for SDR, Inc (FEMA Contractor) to the discussion 
agenda as item B.  He pulled discussion item E – Etowah Sewer Taps – Conditional Sewer Tap 
Agreement stating that the applicant had requested the item be pulled from this meeting’s agenda. 
 
Vice-Chair Edney made the motion to approve the agenda as amended.  All voted in favor, and 
the motion carried. 

 
CONSENT AGENDA 
 
 
Approval of Minutes  
 

Draft minutes were presented for Board review and approval for the following meetings: 
January 6, 2025, and January 15, 2025 – Regularly Scheduled Meeting 
 
 

Motion: I move the Board approve the minutes from January 6, 2025, and January 15, 2025. 
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Tax Collector’s Report  
The report from the Tax Collector was provided for the Board’s information. 
 

 
 

2025.016  Pending Releases and Refunds  
The pending releases and refunds had been reviewed by the Assessor.  As a result of that review, 
it was the opinion of the Assessor that these findings were in order.  Supporting documentation is 
on file in the County Assessor’s Office. 
 
These pending release and refund requests are submitted for approval by the Henderson County 
Board of Commissioners. 
 
Type:             Amount: 
 
Total Taxes Released from the Charge       $ 2,329.63 
 
Total Refunds as a Result of the Above Releases      $   785.48 
 
 

Motion:  I move the Board approve the Combined Release/Refund Report as presented. 
 
County Financial Report and Cash Balance Report – December 2024 
The December 2024 County Financial and Cash Balance Reports were provided for the Board’s 
review and approval. 
 
The following were explanations for departments/programs with higher budget to actual 
percentages for the month of November: 
• Human Resources - timing of payment of board approved expenditures. 
• Elections – timing of payment of board approved expenditures. 
• Tax Collector – timing of payment of board approved expenditures. 
• Legal – timing of payment of board approved expenditures. 
• Information Technology – timing of payment of board approved expenditures. 
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• Wellness Clinic - timing of payment of board approved expenditures. 
• Rescue Squad – payment of 2nd quarter Board appropriations. 
• Planning - timing of payment of board approved expenditures. 
• Juvenile Justice Programs - timing of payment of board approved expenditures. 
• Recreation – timing of payment of board approved expenditures. 
• Public Education – payment of 6 of 10 annual appropriations made to public school system. 
 

Year to Date Net Revenues under Expenditures for the Emergency Telephone System (911) Fund 
is due to utilizing fund balance appropriations for FY25. 
 

Year to Date Net Revenues under Expenditures for the Public Transit Fund is due to timing of 
disbursements in FY25. 
 

Year to Date Net Revenues under Expenditures for the Misc. Other Governmental Activities Fund 
is due to timing of fines and forfeitures disbursements in FY25. 
 

Year to Date Net Revenues under Expenditures for the Solid Waste Fund is due to timing of 
collection receipts, the suspension of tipping fees related to Helene, construction project 
expenditures and disbursements of approved expenditures in FY25. 
 

Year to Date Net Revenues under Expenditures for the Justice Academy Sewer Fund is due to 
timing of collection receipts and disbursements of approved expenditures in FY25. 
 

Year to Date Net Revenues under Expenditures for the Etowah Community Sewer Fund is due to 
timing of collection receipts and disbursements of approved expenditures in FY25. 
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            Motion: I move that the Board of Commissioners approve the December 2024 County 
 Financial Report and Cash Balance Report as presented 
 

Henderson County Public Schools Financial Reports – December 2024 
The Henderson County Public Schools December 2024 Local Current Expense Fund / Other 
Restricted Funds Report was provided for the Board’s information. 
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Motion: I move the Board approve the Henderson County Public Schools December 2024 
Financial Reports as presented. 
 
Notification of Vacancies 
The Notification of Vacancies was being provided for the Board’s information.  They will appear 
on the next agenda under “Nominations.” 

1. Agriculture Advisory Board – 2 vacs. 
Position # 2 –  Regular – At Large 
Position # 4 –  Active Farmer 
 

2. Animal Services Committee – 3 vacs. 
Position # 2 –  Regular – At Large 
Position # 5 –  Regular – At Large 
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Position # 9 –  Sheriff’s Department Representative 
 

3. Board of Equalization and Review – 3 vacs. 
Position # 3 –  Regular – At Large 
Position # 5 –  Regular – At Large 
Position # 7 –  Alternate 
 

4. Nursing/Adult Care Home Advisory Committee – 1 vac. 
Position # 11 – Regular – At Large 
 

5. Recreation Advisory Board – 4 vacs. 
Position # 1 -  Regular – At Large 
Position # 6 -  Regular – At Large 
Position # 7 -  Regular – At Large 
Position #14 – Member Emeritus 

 

2025.017 Annual Audit Contract 
Staff requested the Board approve the annual audit contract as required by N.C. General Statute 
159-34(a) with Cherry Bekaert LLP for the current Fiscal Year 2025.  This will be the fourth year 
Cherry Bekaert has audited the County.  They have the qualifications, experience and manpower 
to conduct an audit of our county’s size. 
 

Motion: I move the Board approve the annual audit contract as required by N.C.G.S. 
159-34(a) with Cherry Bekaert LLP for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2025. 

 
2025.018 Resolution – Opioid Settlement Fund Expenditure Authorization  
At the Board’s June 19, 2024 meeting, the Board was presented with the plan for FY 24-25 for 
Opioid Settlement Funds. Additional funds are needed for anticipated new expenditures.  
 
This request for authorization covers the Strategies of Recovery Support Services and Prevention. 
The Recovery Support Services Strategy funds support for people accessing care. This request 
authorizes funds for contracting services that support recovery efforts of persons involved in the 
Adult Recovery Court. The Prevention Strategy allows programming targeting school aged 
children and their caregivers. This request supports a collaborative event among non-profit 
agencies, faith-based agencies and the school system for prevention and intervention for school-
aged children and their families.      
 
The Board must adopt a Resolution per the Memorandum of Agreement Between the State of 
North Carolina and Local Governments on Proceeds Relating to the Settlement of Opioid 
Litigation which dictates the process for drawing from the Special Revenue Fund. Sufficient 
available funding exists for this requested resolution.  
 

Motion:  I move the Board adopt the Resolution authorizing the expenditures and revenues 
associated with the Opioid Settlement Fund [Fund 51] and Strategic Behavioral Health 
for the strategies funding Recovery Support Services and a Prevention campaign. 
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Architect Contract Approval – Blue Ridge Community College Facilities Building 
The Board was requested to approve the proposal from Clark Nexsen, for the Architectural Design 
Services, for the new Blue Ridge Community College Facilities Building and authorize staff to 
execute a contract and proceed into the programming phase. 
 

Motion:  I move the Henderson County Board of Commissioners approve the proposal 
from Clark Nexsen, for the Blue Ridge Community College Facilities Building 
Architectural Services, and direct Staff to proceed. 
   

Offer to Purchase Tax-Foreclosed Property  
A new offer was received to purchase 0.37 acres located on Central Drive in Laurel Park, in 
Henderson County.  This matter was on the agenda for preliminary review and, if desired, 
preliminary acceptance only.  The offer included a deposit of $800.00, based on an offer of 
$16,000.00. 
 
Henderson County obtained its interest in this property via a tax foreclosure sale in 1939.  No taxes 
have been received on the property since that time. 
 
If the Board agrees to provisionally accept this offer, it would be subject to newspaper 
advertisement, and further subject to ten-day period for upset bids. 
 
If an upset bid is received, a new advertisement is placed, and the process continues until the 
bidding ends.  Once done, or if no upset bids are received, the matter comes back before the board 
for a final decision on the sale. 
 

Motion: I move that the Board give provisional acceptance to this offer, subject to upset 
bids. 

 
Opioid Settlement Fund – Authorized Expenditure Update  
 The Opioid Settlement Fund’s authorized expenditures update as of December 31, 2024 was 
provided for board review and approval.  Amounts received and expended will be reported 
annually to the Community Opioid Resources Engine for NC (CORE-NC) in compliance with the 
Memorandum of Agreement (MOA).   
 

Motion: I move that the Board of Commissioners approve the December 31, 2024, 
Authorized Expenditures Update as presented. 
 

American Rescue Plan – Approved Projects Update 
The American Rescue Plan State and Local Fiscal Recovery Funds (SLFRF) Compliance Report 
as of December 31, 2024 was attached for the board’s review and approval.  The update included 
approved projects to be funded by American Rescue Plan funds with the amount of funds currently 
encumbered and expended.  Amounts expended and encumbered have been reported to the US 
Department of the Treasury via a State and Local Government Fiscal Recovery Funds Compliance 
Report for Quarter 4 2024.          
 

Motion:  I move that the Board of Commissioners approve the December 31, 2024 
American Rescue Plan compliance report as presented. 
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2025.019  Lease Extension with HCPED 
 A proposed extension of the existing lease with the Partnership for Economic Development was 
provided for the board’s review and approval.  It was in accord with the terms of the lease entered 
in 2009, and extended in 2014 and 2020, which would otherwise expire June 30, 2026.  It covers 
all the space in the current facility, located at 330 North King Street. 
 

Motion:  I move that the Board agree to the lease extension proposed with Henderson 
County Partnership for Economic Development and authorize the chair and staff to execute 
the same. 

 

2025.020  Resolution: French Broad River MPO Memorandum of Understanding 
Henderson County is a member government of the French Broad River Metropolitan Planning 
Organization (MPO). The MPO is governed by federal regulations as well as the regionally 
accepted Memorandum of Understanding (MOU), which serves as bylaws for the MPO Board. 
During 2024, the MPO Board approved changes to the existing MOU. Changes included 
formatting changes to comply with NCDOT, board membership changes, and TCC membership 
changes. Transylvania County was removed from the MOU as they are part of the Land of Sky 
Rural Planning Organization and had never attended MPO meetings.  
 
The MOU is a document the MPO requires the approval of all member governments. The MPO 
asked that each government approve the MOU by March 1, 2025. 
 

Motion: I move the Board approve the MOU and the proposed resolution. 
 

Reschedule February 19 Regularly Scheduled Meeting  
Due to the required training for newly elected board members (Asheville, February 19, all day), 
the Board was requested to change its mid-month February meeting from February 19, 2025, at 
9:30 a.m. to February 18, 2025, at 9:30 a.m. 
 

Motion:  I move the Board amend its schedule of regular meetings for 2025, to change 
the February 19, 2025 meeting to February 18, 2025, at 9:30 a.m. 

 
Not-For-Profit Funding Agreement – United Way of Henderson County 
At the January 15, 2025 Board of Commissioners Meeting, the Board approved the appropriation 
of $77,000 to the United Way of Henderson County to establish a Long-Term Recovery Group, 
including case management for citizens to ensure needs are being met.  
 

Motion: I move the Board authorize the Chairman to execute the attached funding 
agreement thereby authorizing the release of payment.   

 
Motion: Commissioner McCall made the motion to approve the consent agenda as amended.  All 
voted in favor, and the motion carried.  
 
PUBLIC HEARINGS 
  
Motion: Chairman Lapsley made the motion to go into the Public Hearing.  All voted in favor, 
and the motion carried. 
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2025.021 Public Hearing for Rezoning Application R-2024-06, Grandview Lane, Estate 
Residential (R-40) to Local Commercial (LC) 
Rezoning Application R-2024-06, submitted on June 17, 2024, requested that the County rezone 
approximately 34.91 acres of land from the Estate Residential (R-40) zoning district to the Local 
Commercial (LC) zoning district.  The zoning map amendment application was for all of PIN: 
9640-87-2872 with access from Grandview Ln (SR 1310). The property owner is Mills River LLC, 
and the applicant is Grant James.  
 
The Technical Review Committee reviewed the application on December 17, 2024, and made a 
motion to forward it to the Planning Board for their review and recommendation. The Planning 
Board reviewed this application at their December 19, 2024, meeting and voted 7-1 to forward it 
to the Board of Commissioners with an unfavorable recommendation.  

 
PUBLIC NOTICE: 
Before taking action on the application, the Board of Commissioners must hold a public hearing. 
In accordance with §42-303 and §42-346 (C) of the Henderson County Land Development Code 
and State Law, notice of the June 19, 2024, public hearing regarding rezoning application #R-
2024-06 was published in the Hendersonville Lightning on January 22, 2025, and January 29, 
2025. The Planning Department sent notices of the hearing via first-class mail to the owners of 
properties within 400 feet of the Subject Area on January 17, 2025, and posted signs advertising 
the hearing on January 17, 2025. 
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Public Input (emailed prior to the (Public Hearing) 

1. Garrett Finn emailed his concerns about aesthetics, floodwater management, and the health 
of the area’s natural resources. 

2. Sean Schultz was concerned with the amount of proposed impervious surface and potential 
flooding. He urged the Board to preserve the rural and agricultural character of this buffer 
zone between Mills River and Hendersonville. 

3. Saundra Ramsey opposed the rezoning as she felt the infrastructure was not suitable for a 
commercial use. 

4. Barbara Sizemore was not in support of the rezoning application.  She said it would open 
up farmland to proposed commercial development. She noted safety concerns about the 
intersection of highway 191 and South Rugby Road. 

5. Mark Stone was opposed to the rezoning application due to increased traffic on an already 
overburdened road system.  

6. Linda Dresback feared that rezoning the subject property to a commercial use would 
change the area dramatically. 

7. Wendy Smith vehemently opposed the rezoning application noting there were already 
traffic concerns in this area in addition to the lack of infrastructure to support a commercial 
use. 

8. Dave and Christine Vigue were strongly opposed to the rezoning request.  They noted LC 
zoning would have a negative effect on flood control, traffic, and the character of the 
community. 

 
Public Input  
 

1. Brett Werner was opposed to the application due to the lack of water and sewer 
availability.  He noted that there was a conservation area across the street from the 
subject property. 

2. Neal Sudger expressed concern that the widening of 191 would prevent Haywood Knolls 
residents from exiting left from the sub-division.  He noted the abundance of unoccupied 
commercial space in the county. 

3. Richard Janzak expressed his opposition to the project.  He noted traffic concerns and 
preserving the rural character of the area.   

4. Holly Grossinger was opposed to the rezoning application.   
5. Linda Albright stated the widening of 191 and the proposed roundabout have already 

impacted the traffic in the area. 
6. Jeanie West was opposed to the application and against any commercial development 

along 191. 
 
Chairman Lapsley made the motion to go out of the public hearing.  All voted in favor, and the 
motion carried. 
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Vice-Chair Edney noted that several years ago the Ingles Corporation made application to rezone 
a portion of property on 191. That rezoning application was denied. 
 

Vice-Chair Edney made the motion to deny rezoning application #R-2024-06 to rezone 
the Subject Area to the Local Commercial (LC) zoning district based on the 
recommendations of the 2045 Comprehensive Plan and; 
I further move that the Board find that the denial of this rezoning is consistent with the 
County’s 2045 Comprehensive Plan.  All voted in favor, and the motion caried. 

 
Motion:  Chairman Lapsley  made the motion to go in to the Public Hearing.  All voted in favor, 
and the motion carried. 
 
2025.022  Public Hearing Rezoning Application R-2024-08, Shafer Road 
The zoning map amendment, application #R-2024-08, was for a portion of PIN: 9587-51-5538 
(hereafter the subject area), owned by Pennie R. Melton.  The parcel is 28.15 acres, 27.83 of which 
are zoned RC. The remaining .32 acres are already zoned R2R. The subject area is located off 
Continental Divide Drive along Shafer Road. The owner has requested a 6.65-acre portion of the 
property be rezoned from Regional Commercial (RC) to Residential District Two Rural (R2R). 
The application was submitted on December 11, 2024.  
 
The Planning Board reviewed the application on January 16, 2025, and voted unanimously to 
recommend the Board of Commissioners approve the rezoning request. 
 
PUBLIC NOTICE:  
Before taking action on the application, the Board of Commissioners must hold a public hearing. 
Per the Henderson County Land Development Code and State Law, notices of the February 3, 
2025 public hearing were published in the Hendersonville Lightning on January 22, 2025, and 
January 29, 2025. Notices were also sent via first-class mail to the property owners within 400’ 
of the Subject Area on January 21, 2025, and staff posted signs advertising the hearing on the 
Subject Area on January 23, 2025. 
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Public Input: 
There was none. 
 
Motion:  Chairman Lapsley made the motion to go out of the Public Hearing.  All voted in favor, 
and the motion carried. 
 

Motion:  Commissioner McCall made the motion that the Board approve rezoning 
application #R-2024-08 to zone the Subject Area to Residential District Two Rural (R2R); 
based on the reasonableness and consistency with the Henderson County Comprehensive 
Plan, and; 
I further move that the Board approve the resolution of consistency. All voted in favor, and 
the motion carried. 

 
Hurricane Helene Update 
Staff provided the Board with the most current information pertaining to Hurricane Helene in 
Henderson County. 
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Commissioner McCall mentioned that property owners who did not want to wait for the County 
to remove debris from their properties had hired private contractors for the job. However, she had 
been made aware that some of these private contractors were dumping debris on existing piles in 
the right of ways,  that were waiting picked up,  instead of transporting it to the transfer station.  
Marcus Jones responded, stating that this constitutes illegal dumping, and assured that staff would 
investigate any known incidents. 
 
There was discussion regarding debris on private property and the necessity of obtaining 
permission from the property owners before allowing the removal contractor to collect the  debris 
from those properties.   
 
Chairman Lapsley stated that the county had submitted two applications -  one for over $15 million 
and one for over $1 million. Currently, the county was absorbing these costs, and he expressed 
concern about whether the county would be reimbursed for those expenses. 
 
Commissioner McCall asked whether waterway debris removal had started.  Mr. Jones responded 
that it had but explained that it was handled differently since it was not tied to an individual 
application.  He noted that the program’s stipulation is that the debris must present an imminent 
threat to infrastructure of lives.  
 
Debris removal costs for Hurricane Helene are five times more expensive than the previous largest 
storm event in NC. 
 
Chairman Lapsley asked that Staff create a map outlining which waterways would be eligible for 
debris removal. He explained that this would  allow citizens to check if specific waterways were 
included for removal.  Mr. Jones responded that staff wouldn’t know for sure until the application 
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was submitted, so their approach was to apply for all waterways.    
 
Jones mentioned the Emergency Watershed Protection Program, a state program that would cover 
not only waterways but also floodplains.  Staff was working with both programs to ensure the 
county receives all available assistance.  Jones responded that staff could create a map showing 
which properties had been applied for and then update it with the areas that were approved.  Russ 
Burrell clarified that Chairman Lapsley was requesting a map on the county’s website listing all 
the areas that the county has applied for, as well as a separate map showing what FEMA had 
approved.  Mr. Jones said staff would begin working on those maps but cautioned it would take 
some time to complete them. 
 
Assistant County Manager Chris Todd provided an update on the housing situation.  He explained 
that there were two primary types of housing being used, one of which was the TSA program 
(Temporary Sheltering Assistance).  Todd noted that the number of rooms being utilized under 
TSA had decreased over time to 162 rooms,  housing a total of 337 occupants. He added that the 
TSA program would continue to be extended as needed. But now, when extensions are granted, a 
30-day notice must be given, instead of the previous 7-day notice requirement.  Direct housing 
was the other type of housing being used which provides individuals with more long-term, mid-
range housing until they are able to transition into permanent housing. Currently, there were 39 
approved direct housing cases, and 20 of those individuals have already been placed in housing. 
 
John Mitchell reported that the Hazard Mitigation Program was also progressing. He explained 
that the program had two parts, one of which was the “Home Buyouts”  currently being organized 
by the state.  Applications must first be submitted to the state for vetting, and then they will return 
to the county.  The county was collaborating with the state to develop the program.  He expects an 
informal briefing to the Board in the next couple of weeks. There were currently 85 properties 
involved, but this number was expected to decrease once the state has completed the vetting 
process.    
 

Mitchell recently met with Bat Cave and Gerton Fire Departments and mentioned that the 
discussion included the county’s ongoing to provision of  24-hour ambulance and security services 
in those areas.  
 
Mr. Mitchell met last week with the NC Department of Transportation to discuss road projects in 
the gorge. He was informed those were split into three separate major projects.  He has requested 
NCDOT a prepare a briefing for the Board of Commissioners. He suggested that the Board meet 
with NCDOT in the gorge for that update. 
 
Chairman Lapsley stated that was important that every meeting in the foreseeable future include a 
Hurricane Helene update.  
 

Contract Revisions for SDR, Inc (FEMA Contractor) (Add On) 
To increase the rate of TS Helene debris removal and due to the unique circumstances from TS 
Helene, North Carolina Emergency Management has revised its contract with the on-call debris 
removal contractors; our contractor, SDR, Inc, is one of the three, NCDM Revised Contract.  The 
revisions add pay items to the contracts and increase the prices for the other items on the original 
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contract.  The county’s contract with SDR, Inc. is based on the contract with NCEM.  Therefore, 
the County’s contract needs to be revised to reflect the State revisions. 
 

Staff reports that one of the biggest challenges we face in the duration of debris removal is the 
number of hauling subtractors SDR can hire.  SDR is in competition with the Corp of Engineers, 
other contractors, and even other States for these subs.  These revisions will make our debris 
removal contract more competitive and hopefully decrease the amount of time needed to complete 
the debris removal process. 
 

The proposals were sent over the weekend.  Staff have reviewed both proposals and recommended 
approval pending a more detailed review by the County Attorney and Finance Director.   
 

Motion:  Commissioner Franklin made the motion the Board approve the two debris removal 
contract amendments with SDR, Inc. and authorize the County Engineer to execute the documents 
after satisfactory review by the County Attorney and Finance Department. All voted in favor, and 
the motion carried. 
 
2025.023 Tax Collector Report – Order Advertising Taxes  
The February 2025 Tax Collector’s report (required by N.C. Gen. Stat. §105-369(a)) was presented 
for the Board’s information.  Among the data presented was the amount of delinquencies for the 
2024 tax year. 
 
N.C. Gen. Stat. §105-369(a) requires the Board to order each February the publication of the tax 
lien notification to delinquent taxpayers for previous tax year. 
 

In February of each year, the tax collector must report to the governing body the 
total amount of unpaid taxes for the current fiscal year that are liens on real 
property. A county tax collector's report is due the first Monday in February, and a 
municipal tax collector's report is due the second Monday in February.  Upon 
receipt of the report, the governing body must order the tax collector to advertise 
the tax liens. 
 

Commissioner McCall asked if it was known how many of the deliquesces were properties affected 
by Hurricane Helene.  Assistant Tax Collector Luke Small stated that Staff had identified  27 
properties that were likely to experience a property value reduction for the upcoming year and had 
unpaid taxes from the previous year.    
 

Vice-Chair Edney stated that the county would not garnish the property owners affected by the 
hurricane for their delinquent taxes. Mr. Small responded that staff had attempted to contact all 27 
property owners.  Edney clarified that question was not about contact, but about the county not 
garnishing or attaching those 27 individuals. Harry Rising added that state law requires that the 
taxes be collected; without distinguishing between affected properties.  Mr. Mitchell then 
interjected, explaining that what the Vice-Chair was emphasizing was that the county would work 
with the taxpayers to provide options for paying their taxes.  Chairman Lapsley directed staff to 
monitor the affected properties and notify the Board if any action was needed, so the Board could 
provide its perspective on the matter.  Commissioner McCall requested that the United Way 
representative bring up this issue at their next meeting to explore potential grants to assist affected 
taxpayers. 
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Motion:  Chairman Lapsley made the motion the Board enter the proposed Order directing the 
Tax Collector to advertise the delinquent real property tax liens for 2024.  I further direct the Tax 
Collector to publish such advertisement pursuant to the General Statutes. All voted in favor, and 
the motion carried. 
 
Parks and Recreation Trust Fund (PARTF) Grant Update – Etowah Park 
In FY2023, Henderson County entered into a grant agreement with the NC Parks and Recreation 
Trust Fund for a project titled Redefining Etowah Park.  The project scope includes improvements 
to playground, fitness equipment, picnic area, pickleball/basketball courts, site prep, site amenities, 
accessible routes, contingency and planning for the Etowah Park.   
 
The term of the award is November 1, 2022, through October 31, 2025.  The PARTF Grant is a 
dollar-to-dollar match. The total project cost is $572,250 for which the county is responsible for 
$286,125 over the course of the project.  The project match was funded by the General Fund in 
FY2024. 
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Architect Contract Approval – Agricultural Services Building 
The Board was requested to approve the proposal of $161,890.00 from McMillan, Pazdan, Smith 
Architecture, for the Advanced Planning through the Schematic Design Phase and authorize staff 
to proceed into the programming phase of the HC Agricultural Services Building. 
 
There was discussion about the  proposed location for Agricultural Building and when a decision 
would need to made. The building is estimated to be around 20,000 square feet, which would 
include meeting space.  The goal is to house as many agricultural services as possible under one 
roof, ensuring the facility serves the farming community in the best way possible. 
 
Chairman Lapsley  estimated the first phase of this project would begin around June or July.  He 
asked Todd if $161,890 was a reasonable fee for the work for this portion of the project. He 
emphasized that Henderson County does not pay more than 6%.  
 



February 3, 2025  28 
 

Approved:  
 

John Mitchell stated that it was not the county’s intention to exclude any members of the 
agriculture community in the design and planning for the Agriculture Building. He encouraged 
anyone interested in being part of the discussions to contact the Planning Department. 
 

Motion:  Commissioner  McCall made the motion the Board approve the proposal of $161,890.00 
from McMillan, Pazdan, Smith Architecture, for the Henderson County Agricultural Services 
Building Advanced Planning through Schematic Design, and direct Staff to proceed. All voted in 
favor, and the motion carried. 
 

NOMINATIONS AND APPOINTMENTS 
1.  Fire and Rescue Committee – 1 vac. 
 

Chairman Lapsley made the motion to nominate Robert Griffin for appointment to position #7.  All 
voted in favor, and the motion carried. 
 

2. Industrial Facilities and Pollution Control Financing Authority – 1 vac. 
 

There were no nominations, and this was rolled to the next meeting. 
 
3. Laurel Park Zoning Board of Adjustment – 2 vacs. 
 

There were no nominations, and this was rolled to the next meeting. 
 

4. Nursing/Adult Care Home Community Advisory Committee – 12 vacs. 
 

Commissioner McCall made the motion to nominate Carolyn Dozier for reappointment to position 
#11.  All voted in favor, and the motion carried. 
 

COMMISSIONER UPDATES 
 

Commissioner Egolf expressed that he was impressed with Chairman Lapsley’s overview of the 
water and sewer history in Henderson County.  He found the explanation fascinating and hoped  it 
could be shared with members of the community.  McCall said perhaps Mr. Lapsley offer a class 
at the college. 
 

Vice-Chair Edney expressed concern over the loss at Apple-Wedge resulting from the catastrophic 
fire that occurred last week. Commissioner McCall mentioned that she had asked Brent with AgHC 
to provide information to the Board of how the loss might impact the farming community as a 
whole. 
 
Commissioner McCall congratulated John Mitchell on receiving the Duke Energy Citizenship 
award at last week’s Chamber of Commerce Awards Ceremony. He was recognized along with 
City of Hendersonville Manage John Connet for his quick and decisive leadership in the immediate 
aftermath of Hurricane Helene. 
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Commissioner Franklin shared that the Fletcher Curb Market would be up and running in the 
spring and encouraged local framers and crafters to get involved. Anyone interested should contact 
the Town of Fletcher. She also mentioned that Workforce Development would be hosting an expo,  
“Heart and Hires” February 12 at the Expo Building from 10:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m.  
 
Chairman Lapsley requested an update on the Mills River Cell Tower.  Jimmy Brissie confirmed 
the tower was under contract and explained that the fabrication of the tower is still 3-4 months 
away from completion. 
 
Mr. Lapsley inquired about the status of the Broadband Project.  Mr. Mitchell explained the 
Broadband Taskforce has worked with state and federal partners to identify areas for matching 
grants and is now awaiting final guidance from the state. Mr. Todd added that the GREAT Grant 
project, contracted with Charter Spectrum , is on track for completion within the next 12 months.    
Regarding the CAB Grant, the taskforce recommended prioritizing broadband coverage for the 
entire county, with a slightly higher priority for the eastern side. They have coordinated with 
NCDIT,  which has updated maps of underserved and unserved areas. Those maps have changed 
as a result of Hurricane Helene.  Additionally, a new federal funding program, the BEAD program, 
is expected to help address remaining gaps. 
 
Mr. Lapsley requested the status of the Apple Ridge Housing Project.  Samantha Reynolds replied 
the project moving along and staff was in the process of reviewing the first round of applications. 
Mr. Todd added that the county had submitted for a Dogwood Health Trust Grant to help close 
that funding gap between their contractors 
 
Chairman Lapsley mentioned that at a recent Vaya Health Board meeting, the Board was informed 
that the Foster Care Program would be shifting from the guidance of the local LMEs,  one of which 
is Vaya Health, to a new private organization that is a subsidiary of BCBS,  this change is expected 
to negatively impact children in foster care, with the transition slated for December 1.  
Commissioner McCall emphasized the need to take action before the transition occurs.   
 
Mr. Lapsley stated that the Senate Bill recently approved by the General Assembly, which limits 
downzoning actions by county governments.   We have been informed that a bill has been 
introduced to repeal that one specific provision. We are closely monitoring the situation to see 
what unfolds. 
 

COUNTY MANAGER UPDATES 
Mr. Mitchell noted that the county has a lot of ongoing projects.  He highlighted that architectural 
contracts for the Blue Ridge Community College maintenance facility and the Agricultural 
Building were approved at tonight’s meeting.  The Pardee medical office buildings were 
progressing, and  the  Berkeley  project is set to begin in earnest in March. In closing, Mitchell 
expressed his honor in accepting an award on behalf of the county, sharing his pride in the staff 
and extending his thanks to everyone.  
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Motion:  Vice-Chair Edney made the motion to go into Closed Session pursuant to NCGS 
143.318.11(a)(3)(6).  All voted in favor, and the motion carried. 
                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            
 
 
                                                                                                        
____________________________________          __________________________________                                  
Denisa Lauffer, Clerk to the Board   William G. Lapsley, Chairman 
 
 


